
BUDGET COMMITTEE  - FEBRUARY 9, 2009 

PATRICIA KEMP COMMUNITY CENTRE – WARD 4  

Recommendation 

The Commissioner of Community Services and the Directors of Recreation and Culture and 
Building and Facilities, in consultation with the Director of Legal Services and the Senior Manager 
of Real Estate recommend: 
 

1. That the Patricia Kemp Community Centre (PKCC) be closed effective July 31, 2010; 
 
2. That the current tenants be advised of the closure; 

 
3. That the existing users be accommodated within the surrounding City-owned facilities; 

and, 
 

4. That this report be received for information. 

Economic Impact 

The closing of the PKCC on July 31, 2010 will result in a net savings of $31,000 to 2010 Building 
and Facilities and Recreation and Culture operating budgets.  Full year savings for 2011 and 
beyond will be approximately $75,000 annually. 

Communications Plan 

Council’s decision on this matter will be communicated to the current tenants and permit holders 
of the PKCC, in writing.  As well, the general public will be advised through street signs, web 
postings, newspaper ads and posters, as required. 

Purpose 

The purpose of this report is to obtain Council’s approval to close the PKCC effective July 31, 
2010. 
 
Further, this report will provide Council with information on the current state of the PKCC, 
consultation with the users, the cost for maintenance, the cost for the expansion as requested by 
one of its current lessees, the Filipino Canadian Association of Vaughan (FCAV), and the impact 
of the completion of the new Block 10 community centre and other centres in the area. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

The PKCC is located at 7894 Dufferin St, in the City of Vaughan, Lot 6, Concession 3.  The 
community centre is a two storey building, built in 1931 and is made up of a meeting room, a 
nursery school room with a kitchen and office space.  A small gymnasium was added in 1967.   
 
The property is owned by the City (Part 8, 0.619 acres) and a parcel in the rear (Part 9, 0.938 
acres) is leased to the City by the Ontario Realty Corporation.  The hydro corridor runs on the 
southwest portion of the land in Part 9, behind the community centre.  Driveway exiting proves to 
be a challenge when heading northbound as the traffic lights are north of the exit at Beverley 
Glen Blvd.   
 
At the Committee of the Whole meeting of December 1, 2008, a deputation was made by 
Ms. Erlinda Insigne of the FCAV to request Council’s consideration of an expansion of the 



gymnasium at the PKCC.  Council received the deputation; eight letters of support; a petition 
signed by 477 people (Attachment # 1), and directed staff to:  
 

1. Prepare a report outlining the current state of the PKCC including the cost for 
maintenance and the cost for expansion as suggested by one of its current lessees; 

 
2. Consult with the FCAV regarding their suggestion for the building;  

 
3. Take into consideration the impact of the completion of the new Block 10 community 

centre and any other centres in the areas in preparing the report; and, 
 

4. Report to a future Budget Committee meeting. 
 
The Filipino Canadian Association of Vaughan (FCAV): 

The Filipino Canadian Association of Vaughan is a recognized Community Service Organization 
(CSO) in existence since 1990 and their mandate is to preserve and share Filipino cultural 
heritage. According to their most recent membership list (submitted January 9, 2009), the group 
currently has 344 members and 310 (90%) are Vaughan residents.  The Vaughan residents are 
geographically located throughout Vaughan as follows: 
 

• Concord – 80 members (26%); 
• Thornhill - 185 members (60%); 
• Maple - 36 members (11%); and, 
• Woodbridge - 9 members (3%). 

 
The FCAV’s current usage of the PKCC includes office space and rental of the small gym for the 
purposes of basketball, parties and miscellaneous uses such as meetings. The FCAV permitted 
125 hours in 2008 representing 18% of the total usage. 
 
Staff met with Ms. Erlinda Insigne of the FCAV on December 17, 2008 and January 9, 2009 to 
elaborate on their expansion proposal and to review the petition and letters of support.  The 
petition was signed by 477 people of which 178 (37%) are Vaughan residents.  The Vaughan 
residents are geographically located throughout Vaughan as follows: 
 

• Concord – 12 signatures (7%); 
• Thornhill -  121 signatures (68%); 
• Maple – 32 signatures (18%); 
• Woodbridge – 12 signatures (7%); and, 
• Kleinburg – 1 signature (less than 1%). 

 
According to FCAV’s proposal (Attachment #2), the expansion is requested in order to better 
accommodate activities such as basketball, general meetings, caregiver seminars, social, cultural 
activities, and fundraisers. The FCAV received a grant in December, 2008 from the Trillium 
Foundation in the amount of $37,000 in order to expand their activities (basketball) in the next 3 
years. FCAV would also like to use the PKCC as a reception area for receiving guests from 
Baguio City, the City of Vaughan’s sister city in the Philippines.   
 
Should a gym expansion of the PKCC be approved the FCAV has committed in writing, to 
contributing $30,000 a year for the next 10 years for a total of $300,000.  (Attachment # 3)   
 
Further, The FCAV has advised they would apply for a one time grant of $250,000 from the 
Trillium Foundation which, if received would be contributed towards the expansion.  Staff 
confirmed with representatives from the Ontario Trillium Foundation  that the Foundation will only 
approve capital grants for equipment, renovations (that do not change the footprint of the 
building), repairs and land upgrades and that there is a funding cap of $150,000 on this criteria.   



 
CONSULTATION 
 
In her deputation Ms. Insigne advised that in addition to the FCAV, there are a number of other 
groups in support of the expansion including: the Glen Shields Soccer Club, the Thornhill African 
Caribbean Canadian Association, the Toronto Malayalee Samajam Community Group and the 
Vaughan Basketball Association. Staff consulted with the groups identified in FCAV’s proposal as 
well as the Philippine Heritage Band who also use the PKCC. Their comments along with a brief 
profile, as follows: 

 
The Glen Shields Soccer Club: 

The Glen Shields Soccer Club is a registered CSO with the City of Vaughan and has been in 
existence since 1982.  This group offers youth soccer within the Glen Shields area.  They 
currently have 1215 players in their membership.  During 2008 the Glen Shields Soccer Club 
used the gym for 44 hours representing 6% facility usage for 2008. 
 
Staff spoke with Mr. Altaf Sarangi of the Glen Shields Soccer Association and although the group   
is interested in more space for winter indoor soccer, general meetings and social or fundraising 
activities, they could not confirm that Block 10 would not meet their future needs nor that PKCC 
would meet their needs. 
 
Thornhill African Caribbean Canadian Association: 

The Thornhill African Caribbean Canadian Association (TACCA) is a registered CSO group with 
the City of Vaughan and has been in existence since 2006.  They have a membership of 76 
people for the purposes of assisting African Canadian members in the Thornhill community with 
their quality of life through enriching programs and services.  Staff was contacted by Mr. Vernon 
Hendrickson of TACCA who stated that their needs are currently being met at the Dufferin Clark 
Community Centre and that he has no interest in expansion of the PKCC even though he 
submitted a letter of support to FCAV. In 2008, the TACCA used the gym for two hours. 
 
Toronto Malayalee Samajam Association: 

Toronto Malayalee Samajam Association is listed in the expansion proposal as having interest in 
the expansion for the purposes of basketball, general meetings, and cultural activities.  Mr. 
Matthew John of the Toronto Malayalee Samajam Association verbally confirmed that he would 
like to see the expansion.  Although Mr. John stated he has a large Vaughan membership, as of 
the date of this report, staff is unable to confirm his membership numbers.  In 2008, Toronto 
Malayalee Samajam Association did not use the PKCC.  
 
Vaughan Basketball Association: 

Vaughan Basketball Association is a CSO group within the City of Vaughan since 2003.  They 
offer basketball opportunities to youth throughout Vaughan and currently hold two offices at the 
Maple Community Centre. Staff spoke with Mr. Curtiss Weekes of the Vaughan Basketball 
Association who advised us that since their second office space was granted at Maple 
Community Centre in the fall 2008 and that Block 10 will be available this year, any additional 
needs of the Vaughan Basketball Association can be accommodated at that location.  They do 
not require the gym expansion of the PKCC. In 2008, the Vaughan Basketball Association did not 
use the PKCC. 
 
Philippine Heritage Band: 

Staff spoke with Ms. Aurelia DeLara of the Philippine Heritage Band who is a registered CSO 
group in existence since 1980.  This group focuses on the preservation of the heritage band, and 
has membership of 273.  They regularly use the Baker House for meetings, etc. and they use the 
PKCC gym for majorettes (baton throwing) practice on Sundays and sporadically other days of 



the week.  In 2008 the Philippine Heritage Band used PKCC for approximately 240 hours which 
accounts for 35% of the total usage. Ms.  DeLara noted that the group has already requested use 
of gym space (or an activity room with a high ceiling) at the new Block 10 community centre and if 
approved will not require the use of PKCC. 
 
CURRENT STATE OF PKCC 
 
In the past two years, anticipating that the PKCC could be closed, capital improvements such as 
flooring and lighting replacements have not been budgeted.  Two capital projects to modify the 
entrance to align with Beverley Glen Blvd. and install air conditioning in the PKCC were submitted 
in the 2009 budget but did not make it above the funding line for the reasons identified in this 
report. Dependent on Council’s decision, these projects will be reviewed next year for inclusion or 
deletion. 
 
Cost for Maintenance: 

The net cost of maintaining the PKCC operational until July 31, 2010 will be approximately 
$120,000 including revenue from leases, utilities, maintenance, etc., provided there are no 
unplanned capital or operating improvements needed in the next 19 months. 
 
The 2009 portion of $75,000 is included in the base budget of the Building and Facilities 2009 
operating budget and the 2010 portion will be included as part of the 2010 operating budget.   
 
Facility Utilization: 

In 2008 the total hours permitted in the gym were 680.5, which represent a 13% utilization of the 
gym.  The Active Together Master Plan identifies a minimum standard utilization of 50% for gyms.  
The PKCC gym is 37% below the standard.   
 
The gym had 680.5 permitted hours of usage in 2008.  Of those hours, the FCAV permitted 125 
hours representing 18%.  The total hours, by function were, as follows: 
 

• Basketball – 123 hours 
• Meetings – 41 hours 
• Parties – 180 hours 
• Miscellaneous – 336.5 hours.  

 
Miscellaneous use of the PKCC includes activities such as karate classes, blood donor clinics, 
and, band and dance practice. 
 
Note: The Glen Shields Nursery School occupied Meeting Room #4 from September to June 
annually, however as of December 1, 2008 they have been unable to sustain their membership 
and have cancelled their permit. 
 
Two leases currently exist at the PKCC offices for the FCAV (375 square feet) and the Glen 
Shields Soccer Club (1727 square feet). Staff will ensure that both leases coincide with proposed 
closing date of the PKCC should this recommendation be accepted. 
 
PROPOSED EXPANSION OF PKCC 
 
The proposed expansion involves the demolition of the existing gymnasium structure of 
2,132 square feet, construction of an enlarged gymnasium of 7,500 square feet and the provision 
for 50 additional parking facilities.  The demolition of the existing structure would be required as 
the current ceiling height restricts the ability for proper basketball use, space for HVAC 
equipment, structural limitations and finished floor elevations. To respond to a community 
request, this project is included for consideration in the 2009 Capital Budget submission. 
 



Costs of Proposed Expansion: 

Should a gym expansion of the PKCC be approved, along with an annual operating budget of 
approximately $95,000, it is estimated that the capital costs will be approximately $1,902,410. 
The funding would come from taxation.  
 
The breakdown of the expansion costs are, as follows: 
 
Architects, consultants, permits   $  186,000 
Demolition, shoring and underpinning      106,000 
Parking lot (addition of 50 spaces)      105,000 
Mechanical and Electrical       350,000 
Construction      1,100,000 
Administration – 3%          55,410 
Total                             $1,902,410 
 
Implications for Expansion: 

There are a number of implications that would have to be considered should the expansion be 
approved, some of which will have financial and or service implications. They are, as follows:   
 

• Addition of life safety / sprinkler systems for the entire building; 
• No use of the gym during the expansion; 
• Accessibility improvements for the remaining structure including the potential addition of 

an elevator; and, 
• Location of parking facilities which may impact the use of the sports field and / or 

obtaining clearance from Hydro One to utilize space under the Hydro Corridor for parking. 
   
IMPACT OF BLOCK 10 AND OTHER CENTRES 
 
In 2008, the Dufferin Clark, Garnet A. Williams and Maple Community Centres had approximately 
27 available dates on Saturday evenings and could therefore accommodate the 18 Saturdays 
that were booked at the PKCC.   
 
For basketball, there was limited availability of two hour slots and not generally on a specific day 
with the exception of Mondays & Tuesdays beginning at 10pm at the Garnet A. Williams 
Community Centre. Meetings and miscellaneous activities can be accommodated within the 
nearby community centres and Block 10.  
 
With the completion of Block 10 in 2010, it is expected that there will be a high demand for use of 
the gymnasium.  As per past practice, the City will make it a priority to attempt to accommodate 
all groups including the FCAV as per the Facility Allocation Policy.  Additionally, there are several 
high schools in the area that may be used to accommodate the requests for basketball and 
miscellaneous permits. 
 
With respect to office space, there are two available office spaces at the Dufferin Clark 
Community Centre that could potentially be used by the FCAV and Glen Shields Soccer Club. 
Block 10 does not have community office space within the community centre. 
 
ACTIVE TOGETHER MASTER PLAN 
 
Vaughan has a healthy supply of gyms with one gym per 25,936 residents which is further 
increased when considering school gyms.  With the completion of Block 10 (excluding PKCC and 
city-school gyms).  Vaughan will have four (Dufferin Clark, Garnet A. Williams, Rosemount and 
Block 10 community centres) gyms in the Thornhill/Concord area, sufficient to address growth 
until 2021.  Future growth for multi-use gyms is slated for Blocks 11 and 40. 
  



Through the public consultation process of the development of the Active Together Master Plan  
59% of respondents believe gyms warrant investment and consideration, but it did not identify a 
significant demand for new gyms.  
 
The Active Together Master Plan recommends that the City employ a service target slightly below 
the existing level of provision of one municipal gym per 35,000 residents.  

Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 

In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the report will provide: 
 

• STRATEGIC GOAL:   
Service Excellence – Pursue Excellence in Service Delivery; and, 

 
• STRATEGIC GOAL:   

Management Excellence – Maintain Assets and Infrastructure. 
 

This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council and the necessary resources 
have been allocated and approved. 

Regional Implications 

None. 

Conclusion 

Based on the consultation with the users, analysis of the current state of the PKCC, and the costs 
and implications for the proposed expansion it is recommended that the centre be closed 
effective July 31, 2010. 
 
It is anticipated that the existing users can be accommodated within the Thornhill, Concord and 
Maple Community Centres. 
 
Once the PKCC is closed, Council direction will be sought through the Real Estate Division of the 
Legal Services Department, for sale of the property pursuant to the City’s Disposal of Property 
By-law. 
 
This report provides Council with information on the current state of the PKCC, consultation with 
the users, the cost for maintenance, the cost for expansion as suggested by one of its current 
lessees and the impact of the completion of the new Block 10 community centre and other 
centres in the area. 

Attachments 

Attachment 1 –  Petition to expand the small gym at Patricia Kemp Community Centre and  
  Letters of Support 
 
Attachment 2 – Patricia Kemp Community Centre – Expansion Proposal 
 
Attachment 3 –  Letter of Financial Commitment 
 
 
 
 



Report Prepared By 

Mary Reali, Director of Recreation and Culture, ext 8234 
Jeff Peyton, Director of Building and Facilities, ext 6173 
Angelo Cioffi, Building Manager, ext 6166 
Terri Cosentino, Client Services Supervisor, ext 8078  

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Marlon Kallideen 
Commissioner of Community Services 
 
 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

NOTICE OF PETITION 
 
A petition has been submitted with respect to the following 
matter and a copy is on file in the office of the City Clerk: 
 
 Agenda Item No.: 8 
   
 Item Name: PATRICIA KEMP COMMUNITY CENTRE – WARD 4 
 
 
 
Particulars of the Petition: 

 
Dated:  
 
No. of Signatures:  455 
 
Submitted by: SUPPORTERS OF THE FILIPINO-

CANADIAN ASSOCIATION OF 
VAUGHAN 

 
  
 
 
 
 

For a copy of the petition contact: 
 

City of Vaughan, Clerk’s Department, 2141 Major Mackenzie Drive, Vaughan, L6A 1T1 
Tel: (905) 832-8504 Fax: (905) 832-8535 
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